
 
 

DIVISION TRANSIT PROJECT COMMUNITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING 
Thursday, March 21, 2019, 6:00 p.m.-7:30 p.m. 

Gresham City Hall, 1333 NW Eastman Pkwy, Gresham, OR 97030 
 

Present 
John Carr, Southeast Uplift Neighborhood Coalition (SEUL); Portland Clean Air 
Jef Kaiser, Gresham Coalition of Neighborhoods 
Claudia Robertson, TriMet Committee on Accessible Transportation (CAT) 
Michael Harrison, Oregon Health & Science University (OHSU) 
Sydney Mead, Division Clinton Business Association (DCBA) 
 
Absent 
Linh Doan Jade District/ APANO 
Amy Bader, Portland Community College (PCC) Southeast 
 
 
 
Welcome & Approve Notes 
John Carr welcomed the committee and asked to review the notes. Jef Kaiser asked to add in the notes ‘if 
renewal natural gas was considered as a fuel type.’ John had a couple of proofreading typos. Notes were 
approved with changes. 
 
Public comment period 
Art Lewellan: Submitted materials to submit, with a copy for City Council and Metro. He is a transit advocate 
for 20+ years watching all the light rail lines go up. Art is hoping for the best for the bus rapid transit project 
on Division. However, he asks for another study for bus rapid transit on Barbur Blvd. He does not believe light 
rail is the right fit for Barbur. Art does not feel the one conducted was complete. The “Walking Communities 
of 2040” essay describes the need for transit and shows a map.  
 
Project Update  
Michael Kiser, Project Manager 
The Division Transit Project (DTP) is on track for design, moving past 60% design on our way to 90% design. 
The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) gave the project concurrence of the National Environmental Policy 
Act (NEPA), which was a big part of getting the project to this stage, and Elizabeth Mros-O’Hara led the effort 
for this approval. This allows the project to begin the Small Starts Grant Agreement (SSGA) process. We are 
where we should be at 60% design. 
 
In a recent meeting with FTA Region 10 staff, they provided a lot of good news and described support in 
Washington D.C. for the small start projects. While we don’t have a commitment for funding, the FTA has 
moved into a funding phase in our project and we are nearing project readiness. This process kicked off with a 
scope, schedule, and budget review. The FTA will produce a report and establish a threshold to move into a 
risk assessment and Small Starts Grant Agreement process. We feel the project is in a good place in regards to 
cost estimating and having the contingency going into the upcoming risk assessment. The risk assessment 
looks at everything related to risk, including cost, staffing, and management. We are moving into a readiness 
mode in relation to an August report. This sets the project up for funding in September – November in a single 
payment. 



 
 
 
Sydney Mead asked when we would know with more certainty about funding in August. 
Michael K. stated we would have more assurance around funding in May or June. We would like to move 
forward on several items needed before construction.  
 
Michael Harrison asked how much the federal contribution was. 
Michael K. stated $87.5 million (50%) of the project is federal funding. There is a lot of exciting work and 
news we are hearing from the FTA. The FTA is providing a change in their tone in regards to funding.  
 
Jef Kaiser asked if DTP could partner with the new Vancouver BRT (the Vine). Jef asked if there would be an 
opportunity for equipment or cost sharing for both companies.  
Michael K. stated our specifications for buses are different from the Vine and there are too many changes to 
combine the bus order.  
 
Jef Kaiser asked if the Vine is a competitor for our budget process.  
Elizabeth Mros-O’Hara responded that the Vine is at an earlier phase in planning.  
Michael K. added that the projects in the pipeline now are eligible for a 50% federal match while future 
projects will be at a 25% federal match.  
 
Claudia Robertson stated the cost of the Vine was $53 million. They expect to be done in 2023 and on the 
Vine they board wheel chairs in the center of their vehicles. What are we doing differently than them? They are 
doing this for a lot less than our project.  
Michael K. stated that without knowing the scope of the Vine, it is hard to compare. DTP is much harder due 
to this being an aging corridor and property acquisitions. It could be the cost going from Portland to Gresham 
or the cost difference could be due to infrastructure improvements.  
Stef Viggiano added that the Vine Fourth Plain project had almost no property acquisition and bought 6 to 8 
buses compared to DTP’s 31.  
 
John Carr asked if there is a certain timeline for funding. 
Michael K. stated the funding for small starts has been approved by the federal government, with funds 
available for fiscal year 2019 and fiscal year 2020. All those funds need to be dedicated by the end of the 
calendar year. We will not know until closer to autumn with absolute certainty. Through the SSGA process we 
will feel confident in the funding.  
 
Claudia Robertson asked if the preparation work for the project will be part of the Outer Division Multi-
Modal Safety Plan (ODMMSP). 
Michael K. stated that the early construction does not fold ODMMSP’s work into our scope. The ODMMSP 
construction looks like it will be after our project begins, but we will need to coordinate the projects during 
construction. 
 
Construction Approach  
Sarah Espinosa, Construction Lead 
We have been developing our construction approach. Raimore is our contractor and we have been plugging 
them in early as a Construction Management/General Contractor (CMGC) in the pre-construction phase to 
advise on our meetings, schedules, and coordination with other projects. We have utility meetings every week 
with private utilities and about work zones. We are involving the contractor early and coordinating with other 
parts of the project. There will be three phases of construction: we start with demolition and early utility 



 
 
construction, followed by civil construction, and lastly the amenities. The downtown improvements are 
minimal and we will be working with what we have. Construction will have three headings. Think of a heading 
as a crew, with three crews, each in various locations. The crews will start at those three headings, which are 
organized east to west, and they will move to the west as they advance on their construction work.  
 
Headings 

• Cleveland to 157th 
• 157th to 82nd 
• 82nd to 11th 

 
Construction will start with the demolition and utility phase to put in the underground infrastructure. The civil 
phase will open, involving heavy civil work and concrete sidewalks and roadway work. The amenity phase 
includes items like installation of the shelter and trash cans.  
 
Sydney Mead asked if as the crews do demolition in each spot, they will move east to west or if they will start 
and finish in one spot. 
Sarah responded there is a gap in time between each phase. The civil phase will begin a few months after the 
demolition phase. After the civil phase, it will look like a platform with nothing on it. This approach allows us 
to work around the private utilities. Private utility work includes all of the poles that need to be moved. PGE 
poles include communication lines on the poles as well. We are holding meetings to try to coordinate the 
private utility work. This is the biggest risk to our construction schedule. This light touch approach enables us 
to be flexible to work in multiple locations.  
 
Michael Harrison asked if all the bus pads would be concrete. 
Sarah stated there are some bus pads with concrete but some bus pads with asphalt. The larger buses have the 
extra axels to allow for more weight distribution. 
 
John Carr asked if there were examples of what a buttoned up area looks like.  
Sarah responded we could find some photos from our contractor.  
 
Jef Kaiser stated there will be a reduced number of stops along Division. The neighborhoods in Gresham are 
concerned about the loss of bus stops. Will the bus stops remain open through construction? 
Sarah responded nothing has been decided. We need to look at those temporary stops and work with TriMet 
Operations to see what makes sense.  
 
Our schedule wants early utility relocation happening in July. Private utilities include companies like PGE and 
CenturyLink. All of these utility moves are dependent on risk, so we really want funding certainty or 
agreements in place. We will be working with the community regarding events and plan to work holiday 
moratoriums into our schedule as well.  
 
Michael K. added we can share the heading diagrams and explain in more detail how we step through these 
headings, and we can provide information about what each phase would look like. 
 
Sydney Mead reminded the committee that Division has a lot of cafés.  
Michael responded that by working with the contractor, all businesses will be accessible during construction.  
 
 



 
 
Bus procurement update 
Michael Kiser, Project Manager 
This solicitation is out on the street. Once we work through the specifications with the bus manufacturer the 
bus manufacturer will deliver a test vehicle. After that, a proposal, and addressing of maintainability, the 
manufacturer can then go into full production of the 31 buses. TriMet will go through acceptance, training and 
testing of the buses. Unlike light rail, we do not have to be on the corridor to train and test. We will be ready 
for operation in late 2022. The bus procurement is looking at diesel, hybrid or electric. The baseline order will 
likely be diesel. The agency as a whole is looking at electrifying the entire fleet. TriMet is working with PGE 
to have enough energy to electrify the entire fleet. 
 
Michael Harrison stated that as we get closer to 90% bus stops would be moving to the other side of the 
intersection. Many people will not anticipate the bus stopping and may get caught in the intersection. Are you 
considering a sign on the back of the bus?  
Michael K. responded that a sign has come up even as we talk about how buses interface with bicycles. We 
want to be clear on the buses’ intent at a station area. This allows people the ability to anticipate buses’ 
movements. This sign can serve a dual purpose. We will know more when we get into conversations with the 
bus manufacturer.  
Sarah added the project has built in 30 feet of space.  
Michael K. stated the 30 feet of space for vehicles allows the stopped vehicle not to impede the crosswalk. 
 
Claudia Robertson asked if the driver barriers are included on the new buses. If you put the barrier on the new 
buses it makes it more difficult for people in wheel chairs.  
Michael K. responded he believes the barriers are included. We don’t want the cage to make it more difficult 
for people in wheel chairs to access the bus. This is good information for Jesse to bring to the CAT committee.  
 
Michael Harrison asked what the barriers are. Does the barrier obscure the view of the operator? 
Claudia Robertson responded this is a clear barrier to separate the operator and the operator has to get out to 
assist the passengers. If the operator leaves the barrier open it makes life difficult for passengers to use the 
front door. 
 
John Carr stated who he represents and the volume of public comment about electric buses. The RFP makes 
clear TriMet is only interested in diesel. John is interested in the propulsion types in future orders.  
Michael K. stated we could look at a pilot project and order 6 electric buses that run on Division. This could 
run independent from the dedicated fleet. There is more testing required to ready the electric fleet.  
 
John Carr stated this does not rule out electric buses. If the bulk of the buses are diesel, are there restrictions 
as to where that initial stock of buses has to put into service? Can the Division Transit Project be given priority 
as electric articulated are purchased in the future?  
Michael K. responded there is the infrastructure component that would have to be implemented. Powell Garage 
is being designed to be electric ready. We would also need to add quick chargers at Cleveland. TriMet is 
moving towards introducing articulated buses. The FTA does not want TriMet to take DTP buses to serve other 
lines. 
 
John Carr asked if you run articulated buses elsewhere whether that necessitates an alignment.  
Michael K. stated you don’t have to operate the same in another corridor. The articulated buses in electric is 
unproven.  
 



 
 
Claudia Robertson stated it takes quite a while to perfect the propulsion types. Technology has improved over 
the years. TriMet had articulated buses previously and the old articulated buses were not good. Think of the 
Type 1 light rail train and those are finally being replaced. By the time you can replace them, those buses may 
be retired. I don’t know if we will see an electric fleet in our lifetime.  
Michael K. added it will take quite a while to replace our entire fleet. We could see switching out vehicles on 
the Division Transit Project.  
 
John Carr asked if the project has looked at the weight and range of an electric vehicle.  
Michael K. responded it appears technology will not make a full charge through the entire route.  
 
Sydney Mead stated there are many nervous business owners. How will these businesses manage through 
construction and what kind of resources are available to help? Construction at another location has been in 
place for a long time obstructing businesses.  
Sarah stated sidewalks for businesses will not be closed for a long length of time and all walkways will be 
accessible. 
Michael K. added we passed 60% design and are headed to 90% design, so we know the shelter footprint. 
Raimore brought on Landscape Forms as the shelter manufacturer. Landscape Forms are the same 
manufacturers that did the MAX Orange line. We are working with Pivot Architects to define what the shelters 
look like.  
 
Round Table Discussion 
Jef Kaiser stated the need to go out to specific businesses to talk about the footprint.  
Coral responded there will be follow up meetings with businesses and property owners that have property 
impacts or station locations nearby them. 
 
John Carr stated we asked the public for input about shelter art at four specific stations. He hopes that the 
project team will get meaningful responses. 
 
Public comment period 
Art Lewellan stated if you make the bus blue, it will be harder to see the bus. This is a safety concern and you 
should make the bus easier to see. The orange and red was better for advertising and easier to see. 
 
Kirk Kramer moved here 24 years ago and does not like the spread of traffic. Little bus stops need to be 
bigger for people trying to ride. This area needs to be cleaned.   
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